Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, August 4, 2014
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, August 4, 2014 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Jeff Fogleman, Lee Lovette, Kelly Allen, and Ashley Warren

Council Members Absent: N/A
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Clerk Melanie Hamilton, Attorney Rob Jennings
Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Mayor Boggs and Mayor Pro-Tem Allen presented Police Chief Neal Dickens with a Good Citizen Award from the Community Pride Organization. Chief Dickens has gone above and beyond in his assistance with this Organization and his efforts are sincerely appreciated.
Public Hearing
7:03 pm
The Town Council held a Public Hearing to gather citizen input regarding an application to North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources Division of Water Infrastructure in regards to the 2014 Community Development Block Grant – Infrastructure Program.
Manager Earp explained that this public hearing is to receive public input regarding the Town’s desire to apply for $1.4 million in grant funding to extend portions of the Town’s sewer lines. No match for this grant would be required.
Mayor Boggs opened the Public Hearing at 7:06 pm. No members of the public chose to speak and Mayor Boggs then closed the Public Hearing at 7:06 pm.

Consent Agenda

7:07 pm
The Council considered approval of minutes from July 7, 2014 Regular Meeting and the Capital Project Ordinance – 2013 Haw River Sanitary Sewer Rehabilitation Project Phase 1, 2, and 3. 
Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the consent agenda. Motion carried 5-0.
New Business
7:08 pm

The Town Council considered approval/adoption of Policies, Procedures, Resolutions, and Ordinances for the NC Community Development Block Grant Program as they pertain to the Town’s application to NCDENR Division of Water Infrastructure in regards to the 2014 Community Development Block Grant-Infrastructure Program.
Manager Earp explained to Council that as the Town moves forward and works to identify grant funds to offset costs of expanding the sewer system in order to accommodate a request for service in the Trollingwood/Hawfields Road area, the Town Council must consider approval/adoption of the Policies, Procedures, Resolutions, and Ordinances for the NC Community Development Block Grant Program. Some of these documents are required for the current application in process and others will be useful to have in place in attempts to acquire grant funding in the future. 

Following a fairly detailed discussion regarding the specifics of these policies, procedures, resolution, and ordinances, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the Resolution Titled: Town of Haw River Policies, Procedures, Resolutions, and Ordinances for the North Carolina Community Development Block Grant Program. Motion carried 5-0.
7:16 pm

The Town Council reviewed and considered the contract with Metal Tech Structures LLC for the Police/Fire Storage Building.
Manager Earp presented the Council with a proposed contract with Metal Tech Structures LLC for the construction of a Police/Fire Storage Building. Funding for this project was included in the 14/15 budget. Once the building has been completed, staff intends to use departmental fund to provide electricity and heating in the facility. 
Following brief discussion and review of the proposed contract, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the contract with Metal Tech Structes LLC for the construction of the Police/Fire storage building in the amount of $21,444. Motion carried 5-0.
7:20 pm
The Council reviewed and considered participation in the NCBA’s Senior Community Service Employment Program.
Manager Earp informed the Council that he has recently been approached by Sherlina Pickenpack, Job Developer for The National Caucus and Center on Black Aging, Inc., regarding a Senior Community Service Employment Program. The SCSEP Seniors Only Community Service Job training program utilized governmental agencies as “host agencies” to provide  a wide variety of work experience training sites for low income and difficult to employ persons age 55 and older. This program is provided oversight by the USDOL and is paid for by federal funds at no cost to the Town. Participants would train with the host agency for a period of time of up to 6 months to gain experience in order to transition in the private sector job market. 
Following discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve participation in the SCSEP Seniors Only Community Service Employment Program. Motion carried 5-0.

7:25 pm

The Council reviewed and considered qualified professional engineering firms submitted statements of qualifications to provide engineering services for the Town’s 2013 Sanitary Sewer Rehabilitation project; Phases 1, 2, and 3 and to consider approval of staff entering into the contract for services.
The Town of Haw River, in an effort to reduce inflow and infiltration into its sanitary sewer collection system, applied for and was awarded a low interest loan from the State Water Infrastructure Authority. The loan is funded through the Clean Water State Revolving Fund and includes ½ principal forgiveness and ½ low interest loan in the amount of $1,005,215. As part of the requirements for the funding, the Town must submit an engineering report by October 1, 2014. In order to meet that deadline the Town issued a request for qualifications for engineering services for the 2013 Sanitary Sewer Rehabilitation Phases 1, 2, and 3. Only one firm responded to this RFQ (Alley Williams Carmen and King). 
Following brief discussion regarding this project and the terms of the contract, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the engineering contract with Alley William Carmen and King for the 2013 Sanitary Sewer Rehabilitation Phases 1,2 and 3 in the amount of $137,900. Motion carried 5-0.

Manager Earp then asked the Council to consider allowing Manger Earp or Mayor Boggs to enter into that contract before the next Council meeting in an effort to ensure that all deadlines are met. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to allow Manager Earp or Mayor Boggs to execute the contract with AWCK in the amount of $137,900. Motion carried 5-0.

7:32 pm
Manager’s Update

· The State Budget has been approved but legislators are still in session.
· Staff is preparing for the 13/14 audit. Auditors will be in house the week of August 11th. 

· Staff is working on upgrading Council technology.

· FEMA reimbursements from the Town have been received and we are currently waiting on the Town’s portion of the County reimbursement (emergency services).

· Financial Report

· Fire Department 9S Inspection was completed and the department passed with flying colors.

· Sidewalk Project – A meeting was had with AWCK and NCDOT and a decision to move past the railroad and move forward was made. This project is expected to be out for bid during September.

· The Get Acquainted Club has dissolved their organization and has asked to contribute $791.50 of leftover organizational funds to the upkeep of the Haw River Civic Center. Councilmember Allen made a motion to accept the $791.50 donation to the Haw River Civic Center Capital Reserve Fund. Motion carried 5-0.

· Manager Earp presented Council with a request from Brenda Knight of 108 Elizabeth Lane for relief on the sewer portion of her water bill. Ms. Knight’s bill averages 6,000 gallons of usage and jumped to 75,000 of usage in one month. A plumber was called and no leak was found. The meter is functioning properly. After considerable discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to treat Ms. Knight’s bill as a leak situation in which the water did not return to the sewer, meaning Ms. Knight will pay for all of the water used and the Town will adjust her sewer usage to average. Councilmember Lovette included in this motion an option to arrange for a payment plan for Ms. Knight for the remaining portion of her bill. Motion carried 5-0.

· Manager Earp asked the Council to consider allowing the Special Olympics to use the Pine Street Municipal Park on Saturday, September 6, 2014 free of charge for an event. Councilmember Allen made a motion to waive the rental fee for the Special Olympics event Saturday September 6, 2014. Motion carried 5-0.

· The Haw River Concert Series has been extended through September. The Mason Lovette Band will be performing on Thursday, September 18, 2014.

· Council set a special called meeting on Monday August 18, 2014 to discuss budget concerns for the 2015-2016 budget year.

Announcements

· Mayor Pro Tem Allen announced a fundraiser for the Community Pride Committee at Smithfield’s in Mebane on Monday August 25th from 6-8pm.
7:52 pm

Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0

___________________


_____________________
Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor


Melanie R. Hamilton, Clerk




